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State of Idaho 

Division of Financial Management 

Executive Office of the Governor 
 

 
 
July 16, 2020 
 

 
State Board of Examiners 
Attn: The Honorable Brandon Woolf 
700 West State Street 

Boise, ID 83720-0011 
 
 
Dear Controller Woolf,  

 
On July 1, 2020, Governor Little issued Executive Order 2020-14, which reduced all state agencies’ 
Fiscal Year (FY) 2021 General Fund spending authority by 5% due to the anticipated budget shortfall 
created by the COVID-19 pandemic.  

 
Governor Little has made education his highest priority since taking office last year. While that 
commitment has not changed, we are in extraordinary economic times. It is clear, due to the ongoing 
COVID-19 pandemic, that expenditures from the General Fund authorized by the Legislature for FY 

2021 will exceed projected state revenue. Earlier this year, the Legislature passed significant 
investments for public schools for FY 2021. Unfortunately, we now face a new economic reality caused 
by the pandemic that was not anticipated when the budget was set. 
 

The state ended FY 2020 with a surplus and has healthy rainy day funds. Combined, these one-time 
funds allow us to minimize holdbacks in FY 2021 relative to other states. That said, we anticipate a 
statewide revenue decrease between $350 million and $595 million in FY 2021. In addition, we are 
preparing for what economists predict will be a 3-4 year revenue impact, which is why we will have to 

leverage a combination of holdbacks and use of one-time funds (rainy day funds and federal funds) in 
order to ensure we meet our Constitutional obligation for a balanced budget.  
 
With consensus from the Governor’s k-12 emergency council, other school personnel, and state 

education leaders, I request the appropriations for the Public Schools budget be reduced as follows 
pursuant to Idaho Code § 67-3512 until the Legislature can convene. The total amount to be held back is 
$98,707,300, or 5% of the Public Schools FY 2021 General Fund appropriation, and I request that this 
amount be transferred from the Public School Income Fund to the General Fund.  

 
These targeted reductions will provide school districts the flexibility needed to accomplish the Executive 
Order while minimizing the impact on students and school personnel. This proposal considers the 
$91,177,935 in federal Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act funding that has 

been allocated to Idaho public schools, which will help offset technology funding reductions, in 
particular. It also ensures the reduction is not simply shifted to the Public Education Stabilization Fund. 
 
 

 
 
 

 

BRAD LITTLE 
Governor 

 
ALEX J. ADAMS 

Director 
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 House Bill 626 (2020) 

• Reduce Section 1 General Fund to $100,215,000  

• Reduce Section 2 General Fund to $100,215,000 

• Reduce Section 3 Public School Income Fund to $100,215,000 

• Reduce Section 4, Subsection 4 base salary to $37,272 
 
House Bill 627 (2020) 

• Reduce Section 1 General Fund to $1,010,582,100   

• Reduce Section 1 Total funds to $1,021,582,100  

• Reduce Section 2 General Fund to $1,010,582,100  

• Reduce Section 3 Public School Income Fund to $1,010,582,100 

• Reduce Section 3 Total funds to $1,021,582,100 

• Reduce Section 4 professional development funds to $9,850,000 
 

 House Bill 628 (2020) 

• Reduce Section 1 General Fund to $647,390,100   

• Reduce Section 1 Total funds to $707,976,500  

• Reduce Section 2 General Fund to $647,390,100  

• Reduce Section 3 Public School Income Fund to $707,976,500 

• Reduce Section 4, Subsection 5 base salary to $22,315 

• Reduce Section 5 discretionary funds to $27,556 per support unit, which is further 
divided into two distributions: $15,478 per support unit to be used at the discretion of the 
school district or charter school and $12,078 per support unit to be used to offset the 
employer costs of health, vision, and dental insurance offered to its employees 

• Reduce Section 6 information technology staffing funds to $4,000,000 

• Reduce Section 7 classroom technology funds to $26,500,000 
  

 House Bill 629 (2020) 

• Reduce Section 1 General Fund to $76,127,700  

• Reduce Section 1 Total funds to $319,152,600 

• Reduce Section 2 General Fund to $76,127,700 

• Reduce Section 3 Public School Income Fund to $80,152,600 

• Reduce Section 3 Total funds to $319,152,600 

• Reduce Section 8 gifted and talented funds to $0 

• Reduce Section 9 digital content funds to $0 
 

House Bill 631 (2020) 

• Reduce Section 1 General Fund to $11,667,600  

• Reduce Section 2 General Fund to $11,667,600 

• Reduce Section 3 Public School Income Fund Operating Expenditures and Total to 

$11,667,600 

• Reduce Section 4 literacy programs, intervention services for non-Title I schools that fail 
to achieve proficiency on Idaho's standards-based achievement tests, math initiative 
programs and regional math labs, and evaluation of the programs for students with non-

English or limited-English proficiency to $2,159,100 

• Reduce Section 6 professional development to $2,500,000 

• Reduce Section 9 content and curriculum to $1,000,000 

 



The reductions and a memorandum from Governor Little are included in the following pages.  Please 
direct any questions to DFM Budget Analyst Gideon Tolman at 208-854-3082 or 
gideon.tolman@dfm.idaho.gov.  
 
Sincerely,  

 

 
Alex J. Adams 
Administrator 
 

mailto:gideon.tolman@dfm.idaho.gov
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Supporting Schools and Students to Achieve 

July 15, 2020 

State Board of Examiners 
Attn: The Honorable Brandon Woolf 
700 West State Street 
Boise, ID 83720-0011 

Dear Controller Woolf, 

My staff has worked with Governor Little’s staff on the plan to reduce the Public Schools 
Fiscal Year 2021 General Fund appropriation by 5 percent as directed by Governor Little 
in Executive Order 2020-14.  I appreciate the work that has been done to collaborate and 
agree on the plan as outlined in the Division of Financial Management’s July 16, 2020, 
letter to the Board of Examiners. The letter provides the details agreed upon to accomplish 
the 5 percent reduction in a way that is least disruptive to our education system.  

Sincerely, 

Sherri Ybarra, Ed.S. 
Superintendent of Public Instruction 



 
 

650 W. State Street ● Suite 307 ● Boise, ID ● 83702 
P.O. Box 83720 ● Boise, ID ● 83720-0037 

 

 
July 15, 2020 
 
State Board of Examiners 
Attn: State Controller Brandon Woolf 
700 West State Street 
Boise, ID 83720-0011 
 
Dear Controller Woolf,  
 
On behalf of the Idaho State Board of Education (Board), we are writing this letter of support 
for the Governor’s 5% FY 2021 Public Schools budget holdback as outlined in his May 8, 2020 
memo to District Superintendents and Charter School Administrators. 
 
The Board has worked closely with Governor Little’s staff to strategically allocate CARES Act 
funding for education, and we appreciate that the Governor is targeting “reductions to 
minimize the impact to student learning” by offsetting them with CARES Act funding where 
possible. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Debbie Critchfield 
President 
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     Idaho Statutes

TITLE 67
STATE GOVERNMENT AND STATE AFFAIRS

CHAPTER 35
STATE BUDGET

67-3512.  REDUCTION OF LEGISLATIVE APPROPRIATIONS. Any legislative
appropriation made for any department, office or institution of the state
may be reduced in amount by the state board of examiners upon
investigation and report of the administrator of the division of
financial management; provided, that before such reduction is ordered the
head of such department, office or institution shall be allowed a hearing
before said state board of examiners and may at such hearing present such
evidence as he may see fit. No reduction of legislative appropriations
made to executive department agencies shall be made without hearing
unless and until the head of such department, office or institution shall
file his consent in writing thereto. No reduction of legislative
appropriations for the elected officers in the executive department shall
be made to a level which prohibits the discharge of constitutional
duties. No reduction of legislative appropriations for the legislative
and judicial departments shall be made without the permission in writing
of the head of such department.
History:

[(67-3512) 1929, ch. 206, sec. 12, p. 400; I.C.A., sec. 65-3412; am.
1973, ch. 300, sec. 8, p. 633; am. 1974, ch. 22, sec. 33, p. 592; am.
1980, ch. 358, sec. 15, p. 931; am. 1981. ch. 227, sec. 8, p. 454; am.
1995, ch. 153, sec. 10, p. 625.]
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